Council Meeting
June 9, 2015
Chancellor Center
President of Council Robert Walker called the regular semi-monthly meeting of Newtown Borough Council to order at 7:00 P.M. on Tuesday, June 9, 2015.   President Walker asked those in attendance to join him in a moment of silence followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.
Present:  Councillors Auerweck, Grunde-McLaughlin, Gusty, King, Walker and Warren; Mayor Swartz; Solicitor Bolla and Engineer Canales. 
Mayor’s Report – Charles F. Swartz, III
Special Events & Reminders
Movies in the Park – Wednesday evenings beginning June 24th and continuing on
July 8, 15, 22, 29 and August 5, 2015 in Linton Memorial Park

Mayor Swartz recognized Borough resident Ryan DeKorte, son of James and Sharon DeKorte, for attaining his Eagle Scout status with a project at the Presbyterian Church.
Amendments to the Agenda

Councillor Gusty asked to add potential pre-buy of salt to the agenda.
Public to be Heard
No one wished to be heard at this time.
Certificates of Appropriateness – Robert King

· A motion was duly made by Councillor King, seconded by Councillor Auerweck, and carried unanimously, to follow the recommendation of the Historic Architectural Review Board and direct President of Council to sign the following Certificates of Appropriateness, thereby approving the historical appropriateness of the application, with final approval by the Code Enforcement Officer.
COA 2015-007-H   Residents Bill & Linda Heinemann, 35 N. Chancellor Street
The applicants were seeking a Certificate of Appropriateness for the installation of solar panels on the roof of an extended area of the garage. 
COA 2015-008-H  
Residents Robert Wharton, Jr. & Kristen Sebesky, 40 Sterling Street

The applicants were seeking a Certificate of Appropriateness for the replacement of existing fence with solid cedar fencing.
COA 2015-009-H  
Residents Mark & Paula Craig, 217 East Washington Avenue
The applicants were seeking a Certificate of Appropriateness for the installation of a front porch light fixture, Option A, Hinkley light 1242 MN in Midnight Bronze.
COA 2015-010-H
Residents Peter & Sara Hall/Zaveta Custom Homes, 136 N. Chancellor Street
The applicants were seeking a Certificate of Appropriateness for replacement of the slate roof on the existing house with asphalt shingles.  These shingles are to be installed on the new addition as well.  The shingles will be Grand Manor Gatehouse Gray asphalt shingles and the snow guards will be replaced.
COA 2015-011-H
Residents Carl & Laura Albrecht, 450 East Washington Avenue
The applicants were seeking a Certificate of Appropriateness for the installation of a wood privacy fence and gate.
COA 2015-012-H
Resident Dennis Jenkins, 301 S. Chancellor Street
The applicant is seeking a Certificate of Appropriateness for the construction of a wood detached garage, noting that the overhead garage door and main door would be wood; the grill pattern in the wood window would be 4 over 4; and the siding would be ½” x 8” beveled cedar siding or Hardiplank with a smooth finish.
COA 2015-013-H
Applicant Buckman Place, L.P., 115 N. State Street,

Empty lot

The applicant was seeking a Certificate of Appropriateness for the installation of a cedar fence, as per a stipulation of the land development approval.

Before making a recommendation, Councillor King wanted Council to be aware of the necessity of following procedures, noting that the situation with the fence at Buckman Place might not have occurred, if the process had been followed.  Councillor King made a motion to approve the application, which failed for lack of a second.
Mr. King said that Ms. Tottoroto and Mr. Mathis did not attend the HARB meeting because of a communication issue and he felt that the Borough should have a policy on notifications. Even though the Borough posted the HARB agenda on the website and PEG channel, Mr. King felt the Zoning Officer, although not obligated to do so, should have notified Ms. Tottoroto and Mr. Mathis. He also noted that the developer installed the fence prior to Council approval, even though HARB tells applicants not to proceed without that approval.  In fairness to the applicant, the shadow box fence was on the approved development plans, but he said the Council minutes indicated installation of a solid wood fence. 
Solicitor Bolla said from a legal standpoint, the developer installed the fence at the request of Ms. Tottoroto and Mr. Mathis, even though the ordinance does not require it for residential development.  The developer’s agreement and declaration of covenants indicates that the Home Owner’s Association will maintain the fence.  The fence on the land development plans, which Council approved, was a shadow box fence, which is what the applicant installed.  In Mr. Bolla’s opinion, the applicant would be entitled to the COA approval.  Mr. Walker said the basic issue is what constitutes a solid wood fence. Councillor Grunde-McLaughlin said that the original motion for approval by Council was not consistent with the land development plan.  
Engineer Canales determined that, in his opinion, the shadow box fence was a solid fence, as light does not show through when looking at the fence straight on.  The developer revised the plans as per the review letters to include the shadow box fence.  

Councillor Gusty recalled that the main concern of Ms. Tottoroto and Mr. Mathis from a previous Council meeting was light coming through the fence, but not the specific type of fence.  In Mr. Gusty’s research, a shadow box fence is always considered a privacy fence, but Ms. Grunde-McLaughlin added that because the Tottoroto/Mathis property is L-shaped the fence could be viewed at an angle from the patio behind the barn, not simply head-on from the back of the house.
The developer, Karen Miller, explained that since Council had previously approved the development plan that required the fence, she felt that HARB’s approval was simply a formality and she did not need to wait for a second approval from Council.  Ms. Miller also knew that Mr. Mathis attended the last Council asking when the fence installation would take place.  Ms. Miller stated that she did what was required by her developer’s agreement and the approved plan to install the fence.
Mr. Mathis said he and Ms. Tottoroto were basing their idea of the fence on the minutes from the Council meeting, which said a solid wood fence and he confirmed Ms. Grunde-McLaughlin’s comments about the view of the fence from their property. 

When asked for direction, Mr. Bolla said Council could deny the application or send it back to HARB.  Ms. Grunde-McLaughlin asked what would happen if Council did not approve the application.  Mr. Bolla said the Borough could issue an enforcement notice to remove the fence.  Ms. Miller could counter that she had complied with the approved plan and if the developer decided to appeal, it could lead to court. 
Mr. Bolla also said if Council denies the application and issues a violation notice to remove the fence, then the developer could appeal the notice to the Zoning Hearing Board. Mr. Walker said that if Council makes the developer remove the fence, then Ms. Tottoroto and Mr. Mathis could find themselves facing an open construction site. Mr. Walker said that Council must be responsible for their actions, and in his opinion, he does not feel that Ms. Miller should be forced to change the fence. Mr. Gusty said that given the fact that the developer followed the approved land development plan, there is a very strong case that the fence would remain if the issue went to court.  In his legal opinion, Mr. Bolla said it would be a vested right if the applicant obtained permits and spent money in reliance of the permit, even if issued in error.
Councillor Grunde-McLaughlin said that when Council made the motion to approve the land development plan, it stated a solid wood fence as part of that motion.  During the process that was changed, but it was not what Council stipulated.  Ms. Grunde-McLaughlin said that Council operates under the assumption that what they say to the public will be followed and she is not happy with what happened. Ms. Grunde-McLaughlin asked if there was some way to convert the fence to make it solid without actual removal.
Mayor Swartz noted that Council normally approves HARB recommendations and in this case, Council would be overriding HARB’s recommendation for something that is in a legal land development document. 
Councillor Warren stated that he would not have voted to approve the land development application were it not for the requirement of a solid fence.  In addition, even though the developer might prevail with legal action, he does not feel that is a basis for Council to not do the right thing. With regard to the Mayor’s comments, Mr. Warren does not feel that HARB had all the facts when making their recommendation, nor were Ms. Tottoroto and Mr. Mathis at the meeting to provide their input. Mr. Walker noted that the application HARB reviewed and approved was based on the approved land development plan agreement.
Ms. Tottoroto voiced concern about things falling through the cracks and said that had the developer not installed the fence prior to this Council meeting, there would have been discussion about it not being the approved fence.  She does not understand how a solid wood fence turned into a shadow box fence.
Ms. Miller said it has always been her intention to be a good neighbor and she followed the “letter of the law” with what she had to do.  She feels that she is a victim of circumstances and does not understand why she should be penalized for doing what she was required to do since filing her plans with the County.  If this issue impedes her ability to sell the properties because of becoming a legal issue, it could be quite a burden.
After lengthy discussion from all parties, Councillor King felt that remanding the issue back to HARB might provide extra time to explore options.

· A motion was duly made by Councillor King, seconded by Councillor Auerweck, and carried unanimously, to remand the application back to HARB.
Presentation of Minutes
· A motion was duly made by Councillor Warren, seconded by Councillor Auerweck, and carried with Councillor King abstaining, to approve the March 10, 2015 Council Meeting minutes.  
· A motion was duly made by Councillor Warren, seconded by Councillor King, and carried unanimously, to approve the April 14, 2015 Council Meeting  minutes.
· A motion was duly made by Councillor Warren, seconded by Councillor Auerweck, and carried unanimously, to approve the May 6, 2015 Council Work Session Minutes.
· A motion was duly made by Councillor Gusty, seconded by Councillor King, and carried with Councillor Warren abstaining, to approve the May 12, 2015 Council Minutes.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

Budget & Finance – Robert Walker, Chris Gusty & Perry Warren

Consolidated Report

· A motion was duly made by Councillor Warren, seconded by Councillor Gusty, and carried unanimously, to accept, subject to audit, the consolidated expenditure report for the month of May  totaling $132, 573.25.
· A motion was duly made by Councillor Gusty, seconded by Councillor Auerweck, and carried unanimously, to approve Escrow Release #2 in the amount of $86,565.13 for Buckman Place, 119 N. State Street.

Environmental Advisory Council – Perry Warren
Councillor Warren reported that EAC cancelled the June meeting, but they have been discussing updating of the Recycle Bins, the Newtown Common project and issues concerning fracking. 
Personnel Committee – Chris Gusty

Councillor Gusty reported that there is one opening on the Zoning Hearing Board and two openings on the Human Relations Commission.  
Solicitor’s Report – William Bolla
Solicitor Bolla reported that Mr. Busico withdrew his demolition request for 246 S. State Street.
Solicitor Bolla provided Council with a revised draft of the portable sign ordinance and asked for authorization to advertise.
· A motion was duly made by Councillor Grunde-McLaughlin, seconded by Councillor Gusty, and carried unanimously to authorize the Solicitor to advertise a Portable Sign Ordinance.
Old Business
There was no old business.
New Business
Councillor Gusty reported that pre-buy salt is available for purchase and he recommended making that purchase.
· A motion was duly made by Councillor Gusty, seconded by Councillor Warren, and carried unanimously, to authorize the Pre-buy of 115 tons of salt at a price of $90/ton.
Councillor Auerweck recommended sending Council minutes to the chairs of all committees.
Public to be Heard 
Karen Miller said that this situation [the fence, at 119 N. State Street] has now created a hardship for her because she must engage counsel.  She does not feel that going back to HARB will accomplish anything and, as Mr. Bolla stated, she followed the legal requirements that were asked of her.  Ms. Miller tried to be a good neighbor by doing something that was not required of her.  She said that the fence [shadow box] is considered a good neighbor fence and is the type frequently approved by HARB.

Alan Hathaway asked about the property at 246 S. State Street and Mr. Bolla clarified that Mr. Busico withdrew the demolition request for the property.
Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 8:25 P.M.
Respectfully submitted,

Marcia M. Scull
Borough Secretary
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